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Minutes of a Meeting of Brundall Parish Council

Held on Monday 23 January 2017 at 19:00 at the 

Brundall Memorial Hall, Lounge
	Present :


Chairman: Cllr John Warne

Vice-Chairman: Cllr John Philp

Cllr J Mickelburgh, Cllr F Thorpe, Cllr K Wilkins,  

Cllr I S Walters, Cllr P Taylor, Cllr JJ Warns, Cllr M Russell from Minute item 2017-0006

Parish Clerk: S Smyth

6 members of the public







	

	Details
	Action

	
	Housekeeping

The Chairman, advised everyone in attendance of the location of fire escapes and the procedure to be followed in the event of an evacuation.

The Chairman advised members of the public of the procedure for them speaking at Meetings of the Parish Council.

The Chairman advised members of the public that the Parish Council would be making a sound recording of the Meeting 
	

	2017-0001

	Apologies for Absence 
Cllr Price – Abroad, Cllr G Nurden – in transit from out of County, Cllr G Buckley - Abroad
	

	201-0002
	Declarations of Interest

Disclosable (DPI) or Non Disclosable Pecuniary Interests (NDPI)
Vice Chairman John Phil and Chairman John Warne - DPI item 10 2nd item
	

	2017-0003
	Minutes of the Previous Meeting(s)

It was resolved by a unanimous decision that the Minutes of the Meeting of the Parish Council, as amended, held on 19th December 2016 be approved.
	

	2017-0004

	Actions from the Minutes (Not on the Agenda)

None 
	

	2017-0005
	Public Participation (6 Members of the Public present)

It was resolved by a unanimous decision to adjourn the Meeting for Public Participation.

The Meeting was reconvened.
Mrs Pam Welsh addressed the meeting and read out the Trustees opinion of the proposed resolution contained in item 10 (2nd item). The Memorial Hall Trustee Committee urged the Council not to approve the resolution for a grant of £1250 towards the engagement of an architect and quantity surveyor, due to a number of as yet unresolved issues. However the Trustees stated they were not opposed to the outdoor project which the Council are pursuing. The Meeting was reconvened.
	

	2017-0006
	Co-option of Martin Russell

A ballot was held in which the Council resolved to co-opt Martin Russell by a majority vote of 7 for with 1 abstention. He was invited to join the Meeting.
	

	2017-0007
	Chairman’s report

At this our first meeting of 2017, I trust all Councillors had a most enjoyable Christmas and wish you all a very peaceful New Year although, when one looks at what is happening near and afar, it may be a very interesting year. May you live in interesting times is an old Confusion curse that has a double meaning so let us hope it is a positive sentiment in this case.

The Council has, in my opinion, an ongoing commitment to continuing the further development of its current projects on the Country Park and Creamers Meadow. In addition we have the further challenges of dealing with agents of the proposed housing development to the east and housing and retail developments to the north of the village. These are starting to gather pace and are now involving more of our time and that of our professional advisors and District Council Officers.

It is a known fact that Brundall is extremely underrepresented in external recreational land and has insufficient internal facilities. This Parish Council remains firmly committed to the acquisition and development of recreational facilities for the benefit of all residents. Councillors have draft plans which are being shared with parishioners in the Yare Valley Church magazine showing what we are hoping to achieve on their behalf. By using the magazine we hope to reach all dwellings within the parish boundary. These proposals have been shaped by consultations with residents and the views and aspirations of the village as reflected in the surveys we undertook for the Village and Neighbourhood plans. They also take account of the minority viewpoint on what is needed and has been taken into consideration when devising our recreational plans.

We firmly believe these aspirations demonstrate democracy in action at Parish level and gives great weight to the Parish Council in any negotiations with external bodies knowing it is speaking on behalf of a Brundall majority voice.  

I started my report with an alleged quote by Confucius, let me finish with another. Even the longest journey must start with the first step, so let us all now take that step together, but, in the same direction.


	

	2017-0008
	Calendar of Meetings for 2017-18

Cllr Wilkins suggested that those Thursday dates may confuse the public so the Clerk was instructed to seek a booking for a Monday at the Church Rooms or the Scout Hut. The decision to approve the Calendar would be deferred until the dates have been rescheduled.
	Parish Clerk

	2017-0009
	CDROB

Item to agree to request Broadland District Council Cabinet to make a Compulsory Purchase Order (CPO) for the land at Berryfields on behalf of Brundall Parish Council. (The land in question relates to the actual Site Allocations space on the land North of Berryfields adopted by Broadland District Council in May 2016).
Cllr Wilkins reported the 2 parcels of land the Council would like to develop for recreation (east of the Memorial Hall and Berryfields) are both allocated for recreational use and we are trying to secure these pieces of land through negotiation with the various landowners but this takes time in going through due process.

Our plans for both parcels of land are due to be published and there has been no further contact as yet with Quantum Land (QL).

Land north of Berryfields 
We have written to the 2 landowners who have both replied and rejected our offers to purchase the land. As we have found that no other land is better suited to the laying out of pitches, the next step in the process is to take the advice of our solicitors and agents and to follow due process to take out a Compulsory Purchase Order (CPO) against the owners of the land and to ask Broadland District Council to effect this on our behalf. The Clerk was instructed to establish detailed costings of the process ahead including solicitor’s fees, disbursements, costs of the CPO and seek a revised value of the land in question. Cllr Wilkins was concerned that the process and costs need to be known by Councillors and the public in order for them to be aware of what it entails and indeed the risks it could encounter in seeking the CPO. Cllr Warns proposed that the CDROB committee sub group be given the authority to act on the Council’s behalf to seek to negotiate with Broadland DC and to ask them to CPO the land in question. 
It was resolved by a unanimous decision, that the Council gives the CDROB committee sub group the authority to pursue Broadland District Council for a CPO subject to reviewing the final costings. The Clerk was instructed to have this information to hand at the next Council Meeting.
	CDROB subgroup/

Parish Clerk

	2017-0010
	CDROB

Report back from a meeting of the BMH liaison group (3:3) – to consider a grant to the BMH to progress their plans for an Annexe.
The Chairman and Vice Chairman left the Meeting at this point and Cllr Warns was asked to Chair the Meeting for this item on the Agenda.

Cllr Warns reported that the 3:3 BMH liaison group met consisting of 3 representative Councillors from the Council and 3 from the Trustees of the Memorial Hall at their request.

Martin Davies (BMH) explained that the Broom Boats Planning statement contained an offer to either contribute to an Annexe for the Hall or playing pitches. All agreed this was a problem as the wording applied to both our projects. He also explained that the Hall’s intention for the location of such an Annexe had changed and they favoured a site on the Land east of the Memorial Hall all were informed that Council had already finalised its plans and they were due for publication in the Yare Valley Voice at the end of January, which had not given consideration to their proposed Annexe. The Clerk had made it known that an amount of £4334.00 was available from a CIL payment recently made which may assist the Hall to get their design professionally drafted and costed. All agreed that if costings and final designs for both parties were to be finalised they could both work together in finding common ground for the Hall to achieve its aims, but the PC had to clarify that they would need to ensure enough funding was in place for their recreation projects before being able to support any claim to S106 or CIL monies by the Hall. Cllrs Walter and Warns subsequently took this offer back to the CDROB sub group for agreement who proposed the following resolution:

 “To allow up to £1250 for the purposes of BMH Trustees to appoint professional advisors to create an Annexe design to include a parish clerk's office and to cost this stand-alone building on the grounds of the Memorial Hall. This grant is conditional upon any future plans and negotiations to be referred back to the 3:3 liaison groups (and) for further consideration by the Parish Council. The Parish Council shall remain the sole negotiator within the scope of any future negotiations with developers and Broadland District Council.”

A letter was received in reply from the Trustees of the Hall pursuant to our offer of help that they were reluctant to accept our offer due to some of the conditions in the proposed resolution as this would compromise their independence in a number of ways.

Cllr Warns therefore had no choice but to withdraw the proposed resolution for a grant to the BMH as it was clear they would not accept it.
The Chairman and Vice Chairman returned to the Meeting and were informed of the conclusion reached for this item.

The Chairman took back the Chair.
	

	2017-0011
	Traffic flows around both Co-op supermarkets in the village
It was reported that no further complaints had been sent to the Council about traffic and that it appeared that the traffic at both sites had “evened out”. Parking outside the Chemist does still cause issues however. It was agreed to let the item lie on file.
	

	2017-0012
	Planning
Broads Local Plan consultation – to approve the report by the Chief Planning Officer to be sent to the Broads Authority

The Chief Planning Adviser, Ian Walters had sent a report through for agreement and to send to the Broads Authority.

The report the Council would send to the BA would cover 3 main comments to be queried:

1) The Waterside pubs networks seek to retain pubs with appropriate improvements. We need to seek clarification as to what type of improvements?

2) The Local Plan mentions 5 railway stations but omits Brundall’s two stations. As these are very close to the BA border, why can they not be included?

3) Public access to the river is also a significant issue for this parish and so we would like the Local Plan to include reference to the seeking of a public staithe for Brundall

Cllr Walters will write to the Broads Authority to address these 3 points.

20161483 – Broom Boats Land at Yarmouth Road/Postwick – Proposed Development of a retail supermarket of no more than 2500 sq. m, up to 192 dwellings, open space and vehicular access 
The Council agreed that the application is in conflict with our own Neighbourhood Plan and also the Broadland Local Plan as the land is a site allocation for recreation as adopted by the Broadland Local Plan in May 2016. It is well known that we also have been working on our own plans to purchase or acquire the land to develop for open space formal recreation. The council is also aware of Highways holding objection so we do need to understand the nature of their objections before further commenting. We have had notification from Brundall School that it would not have sufficient places for such a development. The surgery has not responded to our letters asking for information but local residents from Brundall, Blofield and Lingwood have made it known that the appointment times are stretching to at least 4 weeks.
We also have a pre-school which would not cope with any more children so new premises may need to be found or a second preschool or nursery.

With regard to the proposed supermarket the Council questions how safe it is for residents on foot to access the site as there are no pavements at all surrounding the proposed site location. With no mitigating features supporting safe pedestrian access we question the validity of the Witton site for a supermarket. 

We have had a statement of support and offer to assist us in developing our facilities on this land for football from Norfolk FA who have indicated their optimism for the suitability of the site for pitches.
As we have an intention now to pursue a CPO we cannot do anything but put forward a holding objection to this application:

1) It is a site allocated for recreation (adopted May 2016 Broadland Local Plan) and is contrary to policy 4 “Enhanced Recreation Provision” in our Neighbourhood Plan 2016 to 2026. This Council has resolved to seek a CPO for this land
2) The school has confirmed it would not be able to cope with an influx of new school children as the Pastures and Mallards developments recently completed would cater for the 45 spaces it has currently. We are doubtful there is adequate preschool provision

3) The Medical Centre services would be put under intolerable strain 

4) Access on foot has not been considered for residents of Brundall to and from the proposed supermarket site as there is currently no footpath on Yarmouth Road

5) The holding objections from Highways England indicate to us that there are issues surrounding the accumulated impact of traffic movements around the roads leading to the site. It is important to note that the density of approved applications in Blofield must be considered in relation to this application.

	

	2017-0013

	Finance
To consider an amendment to Financial Regulation 5.4 regarding the checking of payments made – Approved unanimously
To approve the current standing orders and direct debits  - Approved unanimously
To consider the third draft of the Budget Precept for approval -  Cllr Wilkins stated that in considering this third draft consideration has been made to areas of growth whilst attempting to find areas where savings could be made. The third draft was approved unanimously. £82433 up by £7433 equates to £4.56 per council tax-paying household per year. The sub group were thanked for their efforts
Finance - To approve bills for payment for January 2017 totalling £7813.10 plus vat. Approved unanimously
To approve the bank reconciliation for 3rd qtr and to note the budget vs. actual figures to date – approved unanimously. The budget vs. actual figures were noted.
Broadland District Council request for the Parish Council to accept responsibility to take on the footway lighting for new developments – Agreed by a unanimous decision for the Clerk to seek more detailed information of the arrangements and what exactly they will entail and the risks vs. benefits to this Council on taking on any future street lights and from which type of funding they would be taken?
	Parish Clerk

	2017-0014

	Clerk’s Correspondence 

The Clerk read out the latest correspondence received and would circulate these after the Meeting.

	

	2017-0015

	Items for the next Agenda 27 February 2017 (Main meeting date)

Bio diversity – Management of the Countryside Park
Battles over – Nations tribute to end of WWI 2018 celebrations

Footway Lighting provision for the future
2017-18 Calendar approval

	

	2017-00016
	Date, time and venue of next Parish Council Meeting

23 January 2017 (Main meeting date)

7pm Lounge Brundall Memorial Hall
	

	Signed as a true record ……………………………………………..……..    Date ………………………… 

	Brundall Parish Council

Payments forJan 17

Parish clerk costs

3,336.30

Grass cutting monthly contract

£414.02

Cemetery

£13.69

Countryside park

£945.00

Annual Fees

                                  268.00 

S106 reserves

£281.50

Street Lighting

£628.69

Handyman

£308.00

Repairs and Renewals

£10.38

Office expense

£77.68

Cremers Meadow

                                   169.02 

Allotments

£135.90

Play areas

                                1,000.00 

Commercial card

                                   224.92 

Total expenditure

£7,813.10

RECEIPTS FOR Jan 17

Cemetery

£1,050.00

Total Income Jan 17
£1,050.00
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